University of Washington Tacoma

UW Tacoma Digital Commons

History Undergraduate Theses

History

Spring 6-9-2023

Pierce County, Washington: The 1918 Influenza Pandemic and Public Health

Colton Abbey cabbey2@uw.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.tacoma.uw.edu/history_theses

Part of the Military History Commons, Other History Commons, and the United States History Commons

Recommended Citation

Abbey, Colton, "Pierce County, Washington: The 1918 Influenza Pandemic and Public Health" (2023). *History Undergraduate Theses.* 59. https://digitalcommons.tacoma.uw.edu/history_theses/59

This Undergraduate Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the History at UW Tacoma Digital Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in History Undergraduate Theses by an authorized administrator of UW Tacoma Digital Commons. For more information, please contact taclibdc@uw.edu.

Pierce County, Washington:

The 1918 Influenza Pandemic and Public Health

A Senior Paper

Presented in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for Graduation

Undergraduate History Program of the University of Washington Tacoma

By

Colton Robert Abbey

University of Washington Tacoma

March 2023

Advisor: Dr. Sundermann

Acknowledgments

This paper was only achieved through the generous and patient help of Dr. Sundermann and Dr. Burghart, whose continuous support made this all possible. I must also thank my writing advisor James who always gave me strengthening evaluations and confidence. Endless thanks to my mother, Laurie, as she has endured my rantings, anxieties, and breakthroughs over the past six months. To those of the Foothills Historical Society, thank you for giving me open access to your archives and your histories; my research was undoubtedly shaped by my experiences in your offices. Finally, to my friends and coworkers who dared to ask what I was writing about: thank you, the conversations, though brief, helped me tremendously in this process.

Abstract

As of 105 years ago this October, the deadliest pandemic of the twentieth century arrived in Tacoma and the greater Pierce County area, putting its residents and officials in an arduous position. The choices made in October of 1918 were not made lightly, as the potential for a public health crisis weighed heavily on the minds of those in the face of the "Spanish Flu." With a public health lens, I have used local newspapers, health reports, military history books, the transcripts of the Pierce County Medical Society meetings, and adjacent scholarship to analyze the influenza policies of 1918 Peirce County. My research began with a desire to know the response of my home county during this medical crisis. Furthermore, I wanted to know the reactions of the county's officials and professionals and what measures they deemed necessary or superfluous.

The public health measures that Pierce County implemented were impressive, given that the field of public health was a more novel aspect of the United States government. However, the pandemic's slowing infection rates in November and December of 1918, media reactions to the pandemic, and lack of medical unity made long-standing policies tough to maintain. For these very reasons, within this essay, I argue that the effectiveness of the county's public health measures was undermined, resulting in the premature lifting and ceasing of cohesive public health policies. A review of these various policies, their strengths, and their failures not only gives a deep look at a local history that has often remained ignored or overlooked but helps prepare for future pandemics and further retain lessons from our most recent one.

Introduction

The First World War brought four years of unprecedented destruction and death to the world stage. Its devastation and consequences redefined many aspects of European and global society, as millions perished for the war machines of various empires. However, before the conflict's end, a new plight emerged that killed indiscriminately: the 1918 Influenza. This disease, spread by the movement of soldiers throughout the world, first struck the frontlines in France before advancing across the world.¹ This new terror, erroneously labeled "Spanish Influenza" or simply "flu" continued to kill after the signing of the Armistice of 1918. After losing about twenty million on the battlefields and at home, the world was forced to bear the largest pandemic of the twentieth century, and influenza claimed a further fifty million lives.² During this time, the world of public health became tested on a truly global scale for the first time, leading to massive lessons and improvements.³

For decades within academia, the conversation around this pandemic has been dominated by public health experiences and reactions on the global, national, and city scales. This has often excluded smaller municipalities from historical discourse. For example, Washington State's King County, which houses the City of Seattle, has dominated the history of the influenza pandemic when scholars analyze the disease in the Pacific Northwest. South of Seattle, however, is Pierce County: the second-largest county in the state. In the 1910s, Pierce County had two major population centers: the city of Tacoma and the nearby military installation of Camp Lewis.

¹ Mark Honigsbaum, "Spanish Influenza Redux: Revisiting the Mother of All Pandemics," *The Lancet* 391, no. 10164 (June 23, 2018): 2492–95, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(18)31360-6</u>.

² Nancy Bristow, *American Pandemic: The Lost Worlds of the 1918 Influenza Epidemic* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2012), 3.

³ M. Martini et al., "The Spanish Influenza Pandemic: a lesson from history 100 years after 1918," *Journal of Preventative Medicine and Hygiene* 60, no. 1 (March 2019): 65, <u>10.15167/2421-4248/jpmh2019.60.1.1205</u>.

Within the months of October and November 1918, all layers of Pierce County's official and professional sectors contended with the influenza threat, with the advice and oversight of the Washington State Board of Health (WSBH).

In October the WSBH gave statewide recommendations to citizens and cities regarding what was best to help contain influenza cases: mainly masking and crowd bans.⁴ Independently from the WSBH, the officials of Camp Lewis implemented quarantine policies for sick soldiers and restrictions on social gatherings and activities.⁵ Soon after, the mayor of Tacoma was advised by Camp Lewis officials to implement similar policies, which he did within the same month.⁶ The doctors of Tacoma, who practiced under the Pierce County Medical Society (PCMS) met with representatives of the WSBH and Camp Lewis, and from October 8th onward, did their best to treat patients stricken with influenza and bacterial pneumonia that followed infection.⁷ Local media companies disseminated newspapers throughout Tacoma, giving citizens much-needed updates on influenza restrictions, local cases and deaths, and potential home remedies for influenza.

As mid-November approached, however, many of these precautions were lifted as the pandemic seemed to slow. The WSBH's one state-wide policy of mandatory public masking was lifted due to unenforceability.⁸ The city of Tacoma lifted all restrictions on public gatherings and

⁴ Washington State Board of Health, State of Washington, Twelfth Biennial Report Of The State Board of Health For The Years Ending September 30, 1917, and September 30, 1918 (Olympia, WA: 1919), 23-4, University of Michigan Library. <u>http://hdl.handle.net/2027/spo.6330flu.0014.336</u>.

⁵ Official History of the Thirteenth Division, 1918-1919, (Tacoma, WA: R.W. Hulbert, 1919), 35. https://www2.sos.wa.gov/legacy/images/publications/sl_officialhistory/sl_officialhistory.pdf.

⁶ "Theaters are Closed to Prevent Epidemic," *Tacoma Daily Ledger*, October 8, 1918, NewsBank.

⁷ Minutes of the Pierce County Medical Society Meetings, October 22, 1918, Papers of the Pierce County Medical Society, Washington State Historical Society, Tacoma, 1. (Hereafter cited as Minutes, Medical Society).

⁸ "City To Unmask by State Order," *Tacoma Daily Ledger*, November 12, 1918, NewsBank.

left citizens with minimal health advice.⁹ Camp Lewis also lifted its total quarantine of soldiers, after almost one month of strict enforcement.¹⁰ After weeks of testing various treatments and procedures, local doctors of the PCMS could not achieve a medical consensus on preventive efforts, and arguments continued between doctors for months.¹¹ During the 1918 pandemic, Pierce County's local public health policies were ultimately undermined through defiance, premature lifting of restrictions, and a lack of medical cohesion.

Methodology

In my research, I did not find any surviving personal accounts of Pierce County residents' experiences or reactions during the pandemic of 1918. In their place, I have analyzed the 1918 and 1919 issues of the *News Tribune, Tacoma Daily Ledger, Seattle Post-Intelligencer,* newspapers, Pierce County Medical Society meeting transcripts, and government documents from the period. The newspapers reveal media interpretations of the quarantines and report local deaths and developments; they were found in NewsBank's database. At the government level, politicians' statements in newspapers, and government documents found in online state archives demonstrate how regional and state officials reacted to the spread of influenza. I also analyzed the writings of Washington State Health Commissioner Dr. T.D. Tuttle. One such document by Tuttle is the Twelfth Biennial Report of 1918 in which quarantining, crowd-bans, and masking were being considered and questioned even at the end of September 1918.¹² This was before influenza truly arrived in the state and Tuttle immediately recommended policies to combat the

⁹ "Lifting of Ban Comes Tomorrow," *Tacoma Daily Ledger*, November 13, 1918, NewsBank.

¹⁰ "Camp Quarantine to Be Off Monday," *Seattle Daily Times*, November 17, 1918, Newsbank.

¹¹ Minutes, February 11, 1919, Medical Society, 4.

¹² Washington State Board of Health, *Twelfth Biennial Report*, 23.

disease once communal spread began.¹³ Tuttle's report was found on the University of Michigan Influenza Encyclopedia website outlines the state's response and helps understand the state's influence on Pierce County. The personal correspondence and meeting transcripts of the Pierce County Medical Society show how Pierce County's local doctors fought against the pandemic and tried their best to help the residents they treated. I will be looking upon all these sources through a lens of public health, building an understanding of how those in Pierce County's government and health services handled the crisis of 1918.

Literature Review

Many scholarly sources assert that the realm of public health procedure truly found its place in the pandemic of 1918, learning hard lessons that still influence policies today.¹⁴ With focuses on a global, national, state, but rarely city level, scholarly works characterize the public health response to the 1918 Pandemic as effective means that mitigated the spread of influenza. However, these policies around the world were prematurely lifted and the pandemic continued to kill well into 1919. The experiences of average citizens and service members are also often analyzed, characterizing the pandemic as a conflicting period of great social unrest, fear, and celebration as the First World War ended as the height of the second wave of infections passed throughout all sectors of society.¹⁵ Throughout academia, there is also an acknowledgment of the field's lack of primary source first-hand accounts, as many survivors failed to record their experiences making the subject harder to approach from an individual level.¹⁶ The worldwide

¹³ "Seattle is Ready to Fight Spread of the Influenza," *Seattle Post-Intelligencer*, October 5, 1918, NewsBank.

¹⁴ Martini, "The Spanish Influenza Pandemic," 65.

¹⁵ Honigsbaum, "Spanish Influenza Redux."

¹⁶ Ibid.

presence of influenza allowed thousands of doctors to attempt treatments of both the flu and secondary bacterial pneumonia that would follow primary influenza infections. Even a century later, current public health figures, such as Dr. Fauci of the U.S. Center for Disease Control, confirm the merit of such policies and maintain their importance in contemporary pandemic mitigation.¹⁷

Mark Honingsbaum's 2018 article "Spanish Influenza Redux: Revisiting the Mother of All Pandemics" describes the pandemic's global historical and medical historiography. Honingsbaum reviews how the growing medical and historical findings upon the centennial of the "Spanish" flu pandemic have caused a resurgence of the historical interpretation of the subject. He argues that only in the past few years, the 1918 pandemic has received the attention it deserves as the discourse of the disease's potential origin in the United States, France, or even China remains contested, as various historians have analyzed various outbreaks that predate the major outbreak in World War One's frontlines.¹⁸ The pandemic's "forgotten" presence in primary sources has also been questioned as historians have found thousands of new primary sources throughout the world that confirm that the 1918 Influenza Pandemic was never truly forgotten by those who endured it.¹⁹ This article helps situate this research within the recent, still developing, pandemic historiography and acknowledges the subject-wide shortcomings this field has.

In "The Spanish Influenza Pandemic: A Lesson from History 100 Years After 1918" M. Martini and all argue that the pandemic was a devasting crisis that caused massive improvements

¹⁷ David M. Morens et al., "An Historical Antecedent of Modern Guidelines for Community Pandemic Influenza Mitigation," *Public Health Reports (1974-)* 124, no. 1 (January/ February 2009): 25, https://www.jstor.org/stable/25682145.

¹⁸ Honigsbaum, "Spanish Influenza Redux."

¹⁹ Ibid.

in public health procedures and medical knowledge in virology.²⁰ They demonstrate this disruption by describing the worldwide use of closures, quarantining, sick lists, and other measures to slow influenza's spread but assert that policies were lifted too early allowing the pandemic to continue after December 1918.²¹ This source helps build my understanding of worldwide public health procedures and identifies the risk factors that attribute to a higher mortality rate throughout a population.

The article "An Historical Antecedent of Modern Guidelines for Community Pandemic Influenza Mitigation" by David M. Morens and others, including Dr. Taubenberger who sequenced the 1918 influenza genome, and Dr. Fauci of the CDC, argues that the public health procedures developed and refined throughout 1918-19 Influenza crisis still hold merit today and are the backbone of modern pandemic mitigation.²² These policies are still essential today because, just as in 1918, with the onset of an emergent disease these policies are the only solution to curbing population spread and death.²³ In the face of a modern pandemic, these measures developed a century ago would still be utilized, until vaccines and other effective counter-measures are developed. This article proves the merits of the procedures undertaken throughout Pierce County, as they are still utilized today.

Nancy Rockafellar's "' In Gauze We Trust': Public Health and Spanish Influenza on the Home Front, Seattle, 1918-1919," originally published in 1986, was republished in 2020 in the wake of the Covid-19 pandemic. This article asserts that the public health measures of Seattle were implemented to the best of the city's public health administration's ability, but the policy's

²⁰ Martini, "The Spanish Influenza Pandemic," 66.

²¹ Ibid., 65.

²² Morens, "An Historical Antecedent," 25

²³ Ibid.

failure to halt the crisis resulted in civilian and media resentment of scientists and public health.²⁴ Not only were the Seattle policies lifted too early as influenza persisted into 1919, but the citizenry's relationship with public health had been tarnished in the following decades making future public health endeavors tougher to orchestrate.²⁵ This is the most adjacent secondary source to the events that occurred within Pierce County and Tacoma. The article focuses on the relationship between scientists, politicians, the military, and the media within the realm of public health. This makes this article the most contemporary source for my research, as I have also concentrated on these groups in Tacoma's history and a similar relationship between these various aspects of society is evident.

The book *American Pandemic: The Lost Worlds of the 1918 Influenza Epidemic* by Nancy Bristow argues that even though the pandemic caused massive disruption of daily life and society, through deaths, quarantines, and protests, the crisis had no tangible long-term impacts on American society, as a great "societal amnesia" followed the event.²⁶ This is demonstrated through Bristow's presentation of the collective experiences of the nation with differences concerning occupation, class, race, and local policy variations with state and local governments. Bristow's book helps put my research into a greater nationwide context of various governmental reactions and policies and their impacts. Her work also provides specific yet brief information regarding Tacoma and Washington State. This information includes statements made by

²⁴ Nancy Rockafellar, "'In Gauze We Trust': Public Health and Spanish Influenza on the Home Front, Seattle, 1918-1919," *The Pacific Northwest Quarterly* 111, no. 2/3 (Spring/ Summer 2020): 76-78, https://www.jstor.org/stable/27165184.

²⁵ Ibid., 76-78.

²⁶ Bristow, American Pandemic: The Lost Worlds, 6-9.

Tacoma's mayor, Crocket Riddel, and parts of local *News Tribune* articles that are not available online.²⁷

October Eighth, 1918

At eight p.m. the Pierce County Medical Society (PCMS) convened in Tacoma for its first meeting after the society's summer break. Along with the normal society members, three special guests joined them to speak about the medical crisis before them. Major Irvy McGlasson of Camp Lewis, whom the day before met with Mayor Crocket Riddel of Tacoma about health policies, and Doctors Thomas Tuttle and J. R. Brown of the Washington State Board of Health.²⁸ Major McGlasson described the situation of the camp to those before him. Infected soldiers were immediately quarantined "as far as is practicable" in cubicles, masks were to be worn by all, and crowds should be prevented to curtail the spread of Influenza.²⁹ Even though McGlasson relayed to the medical society that "the present influenza epidemic is no different from those that we have had in the past," this was simply not the case.³⁰ The "Spanish Flu" had come to Pierce County Washington, first in Camp Lewis due to movements of soldiers from Seattle and throughout the nation as a result of the U.S.'s mobilization for the First World War. The upcoming winter would not be a normal flu season for the officials, soldiers, or citizens within Pierce County and marked the largest worldwide pandemic of the twentieth century. From this point forward, many of the men in this meeting did their best to handle the emergency before them.

²⁷ Bristow, American Pandemic: The Lost Worlds, 100-114.

²⁸ "Theaters are Closed to Prevent Epidemic," *Tacoma Daily Ledger*, October 8, 1918, NewsBank.

²⁹ Minutes, October 8, 1918, Medical Society, 1.

³⁰ Ibid.

The Washington State Board of Health

Before this meeting took place, the Washington State Board of Health (WSBH) was debating the best way to handle the incoming crisis. On September 25th, Dr. Thomas Tuttle, the state commissioner of health and board secretary, sent a telegram to the United States Public Health Service on the merit of quarantines for influenza prevention. The reply from D.C. simply read, "Service (United States Public Health Service) does not recommend quarantine against influenza."³¹ From this message and the experiences of previously hit cities such as Los Angeles and San Francisco, Tuttle and the rest of the WSBH determined that the best policies were crowd prevention, closures of public buildings (such as schools and churches), and masking.³² The recommendation of these policies was disseminated throughout the state, and health officials of cities observed the board's advice.³³ In Seattle, the *Post-Intelligencer* reported:

With State Commissioner of Health T. D. Tuttle declaring that the only way in which Seattle can escape a sweeping epidemic of Spanish Influenza... was by taking drastic steps... City Health Commissioner J. S. McBride late yesterday afternoon officially recognized the presence in Seattle of the dread disease... [and] took vigorous, if belated, steps to check a further spread of the malady.³⁴

The WSBH also appealed directly to citizens, giving them basic advice on how to avoid spreading influenza on their initiative. To the *Post-Intelligencer* Tuttle specifically gave a list of "don'ts" instructing citizens to avoid crowds, not sneeze uncovered, and stay isolated if feeling sick.³⁵ However, the board did not issue a state-wide mandate on these issues throughout October and, instead, only an advisory statement remained in place as the pandemic hit Washington.

³⁴ Ibid.

³¹ Washington State Board of Health, *Twelfth Biennial Report*, 23.

³² Ibid., 23-4.

³³ "Seattle is Ready to Fight Spread of the Influenza," *Seattle Post-Intelligencer*, October 5, 1918, NewsBank.

³⁵ "Gives Warning Against Influenza Spread," Seattle Post-Intelligencer, September 26, 1918, NewsBank.

Almost a month later, on November 3rd, the board finally issued a state-wide order to wear thick gauze masks in public places.³⁶ This state ordinance overruled localities that failed, or refused, to implement masking ordinances, and ordered citizens to mask in "all public conveyances," while also imploring stores to remain open for customers.³⁷ In the interest of public health, the board tried to implement policies to prevent the spread of influenza. This move faced resistance throughout the state, and the mask mandate was lifted just nine days later. On the lifting of the mask mandate, Tuttle stated to the media of Seattle, "without the support of the branches charged with law enforcement we have been helpless, and the order has been more or less of a farce."³⁸ Even though the 1901 session laws outlined that the WSBH had the authority to "have supreme authority in matters of quarantine... [and] may have special or standing orders or regulations for the prevention of the spread of contagious or infectious diseases," these orders were defied by local governments and law enforcement.³⁹ This violated another aspect of the same session laws, which outlined:

It shall be the duty of all local boards of health, health authorities and officials, officers of the officials of the state institutions, police officers, sheriffs, constables, and all other officers and employes[sic] of the state, or any county, city or township thereof, to enforce such quarantine and sanitary rules and regulations as may be adopted by the State Board of Health.⁴⁰

The perceived authority of the board was undermined by these local governments in direct violation of the laws established almost two decades prior. This clear showing of statewide defiance and resistance to the WSBH indicated to the board that such statewide mandates would

³⁶ "Orders All Persons to Wear Masks in Public Places," *Tacoma Daily Ledger*, November 4, 1918, NewsBank.

³⁷ Ibid.

³⁸ "City To Unmask by State Order," *Tacoma Daily Ledger*, November 12, 1918, NewsBank.

³⁹ Sam H. Nichols, *Session Laws of the State of Washington Seventh Session. 1901* (Olympia, WA: Gwin Hicks State Printer, 1901), 236.

⁴⁰ Ibid., 237.

not be upheld throughout the state. From this point, the board did little more than pass on advice and collaborate with city governments against influenza. Effectively the WSBH had been reduced to an advisory role even during this crucial six-week period. The board had been rendered powerless to effectively stage unilateral preventative efforts, as it was clear local governments were not afraid that their actions blatantly violated state law and the WSBH's prescribed governmental powers. Even though these measures enacted by the WSBH ended, the board's biennial report states on the condition of the pandemic: "our fight with this disease is not finished. In fact, we are simply in the midst of it."⁴¹ This prediction proved true as a third wave hit the area in early 1919 and the same preventions undertaken at the end of the previous year were never reinstated in the State or Pierce County.

Camp Lewis



Figure 1: An etching of Camp Lewis in 1918.⁴²

⁴¹ Washington State Board of Health, *Twelfth Biennial Report*, 24.

⁴² Seattle Engraving Company, *Picture -Map of Camp Lewis American Lake (Tacoma) Washington*, 1918, engraving, Antique Maps Inc., <u>https://www.raremaps.com/gallery/detail/58951/picture-map-of-camp-lewis-american-lake-tacoma-washingt-seattle-engraving-</u>

company%20https://www.raremaps.com/gallery/detail/58951/picture-map-of-camp-lewis-american-lake-tacomawashingt-seattle-engraving-company.

The military constructed Camp Lewis in 1917 about nine miles to the southwest of Tacoma, Washington. During the First World War, many United States soldiers passed through or were trained at the camp. Camp Lewis was the headquarters of the recently formed Thirteenth Division, which was steadily preparing to be sent overseas before the signing of the First World War's armistice on November 11th. After this point, the division was slowly demobilized with the rest of the United States military. In July 1918 just over four thousand men were stationed in the division, but throughout August, September, and October alone almost eighteen thousand enlisted soldiers came to Camp Lewis from across the United States.⁴³ This meant that the camp had its highest number of stationed soldiers amid the influenza pandemic, an issue that was not taken lightly at the camp. Major Irvy McGlasson was the division sanitary inspector when influenza began infecting soldiers, and before other parts of Pierce County enacted policies of their own, Camp Lewis did.

These measures were extensive, and McGlasson helped implement further policies to prevent the spread within the camp and the surrounding cities. By October 8th, influenza patients were rigorously quarantined and isolated, and the use of masks was adopted by all personnel in the camp.⁴⁴ Masking procedures were not taken lightly in the camp, as a trip to the infirmary or base hospital for any reason required masking before entering, and nurses or attendants of the camp were always required to mask.⁴⁵ Soon after, a full travel restriction was put upon all soldiers and military personnel. The camp implemented the ban in mid-October and word of its approach caused a final excursion of soldiers to vacate the installation. As written in Tacoma's

⁴³ Official History of the Thirteenth, 13.

⁴⁴ Minutes, October 8, 1918, Medical Society, 1.

⁴⁵ Ibid.

News Tribune soldiers descended upon the city for the last time in buses, only to stand freely on the streets or see friends before returning to Camp Lewis.⁴⁶ The soldiers soon returned to camp, and the travel ban was strictly adhered to in the following weeks. This measure was implemented not to stop the spread of contagion, since most outside areas were already exposed, but rather to reduce soldiers' physical fatigue caused by leaving Camp Lewis.⁴⁷ In the camp, soldiers were kept further isolated within individual cubicles in the barracks, and in the hospital, their dishes were boiled by staff for five minutes after use, their quarters ventilated, and their bedding sunned whenever possible.⁴⁸ Activities and duties were also suspended as crowds were prohibited and drilling in the rain was banned to keep the personnel's morale and health up.⁴⁹ These strict measures were proven effective as the flu briefly abated, and the camp managed much better than other similar military installations around the nation.

During the height of camp infection in October, the sick rate at Camp Lewis peaked at just below nine percent, with Camp Lewis's hospital recording eighty-eight deaths in that month alone.⁵⁰ On a national scale, this was very low in comparison to the experiences of other camps. In comparison, Louisiana's Camp Beauregard's peak sick rate was fifty-three percent.⁵¹ Due to these low numbers, the camp quarantine was lifted on November 18th.⁵² This end of the ban was highly anticipated and with the announcement of the lifting *Seattle Daily Times* claimed, "Camp

⁴⁶ Nancy Bristow, American Pandemic: The Lost Worlds, 114.

⁴⁷ Official History of the Thirteenth, 35.

⁴⁸ Ibid., 33-5.

⁴⁹ Ibid., 35.

⁵⁰ Ibid., 33.

⁵¹ United States Office of the Surgeon General, *The Medical Department of the United States Army in the World War*, vol. 9, *Communicable and Other Diseases* (Washington D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1928), 138.

⁵² "Camp Quarantine to Be Off Monday," *Seattle Daily Times*, November 17, 1918, Newsbank.

Lewis will see such an exodus as she has never before seen."⁵³ The lifting of travel restrictions marked the end of the mandatory camp containment the soldiers had been put under for almost a month, and from then on only those who were sick or exhibited symptoms were put under restrictions.

Subsequently, a 1928 report by the Surgeon General listed the "epidemic period" of Lewis to only be twenty-two days of October, whereas many other camps had periods extending throughout September and November.⁵⁴ This means that the Surgeon General of the U.S. even acknowledged the remarkable nature of Camp Lewis's pandemic experiences. Much like Dr. Tuttle, Major McGlasson became a sought-after advisor in the early days of influenza's arrival in southern Puget Sound, and he took one such advisory mission nine miles away to the leaders of Tacoma.

Local Government-Tacoma

The government of Tacoma was presented with a precarious situation at the beginning of October. To the north, Seattle was battling influenza, which spread to it from its neighboring military installations. Seattle's mayor also closed the highways into the city and implemented comprehensive containment policies. Around October 4th Seattle had banned dances, and by the 7th all public assemblies had been restricted by the order of Seattle's health commissioner.⁵⁵ Tacoma had its military neighbor, Camp Lewis, and its sanitary inspector, Major McGlasson came to recommend potential procedures to Mayor Crocket Riddel and his cabinet. On October 7th, the mayor proclaimed that all theatres within Tacoma were to be closed and that schools or

⁵³ "Camp Quarantine to Be Off Monday," Seattle Daily Times, November 17, 1918, Newsbank.

⁵⁴ Office of the Surgeon General, *The United States Army in the World War*, 138.

⁵⁵ Rockafellar, "'In Gauze," 70.

other places of gathering may follow suit.⁵⁶ He also advised citizens on the most basic of personal influenza precautions, explaining to Tacoma's citizens:

Take precaution against catching cold. Do not get in a crowd. Keep away from anyone who sneezes. Keep the feet dry. Call a doctor at once if you feel the symptoms. Above all, keep the children off the streets and don't let them get wet or catch colds. Public health officials feel sure that the epidemic will be short-lived if we all help to head it off.⁵⁷

With the help of Major McGlasson, Mayor Riddel had taken the first steps of spread prevention.

The measures only advanced from there, as three days later Riddel moved to tighten restrictions and increase the number of closings. In response to emerging case reports at Camp Lewis, the mayor closed all of Tacoma's schools, including colleges, and urged parents of young children to keep them inside for their health.⁵⁸ Tacoma's newspapers often mirrored the optimism expressed in the Mayor's October 8th statement, and whenever influenza cases, or deaths, seemed to slow, they would report on it. For example, on October 14th, the *Tacoma Daily* Ledger printed an article titled "Influenza Here Is Now Waning" after one day of "No cases of Spanish Influenza of a serious nature" were reported by city health officials.⁵⁹ The information in this article may not be wrong, but to attach such a certain title only seven days after the first city closure was quite optimistic. This gave readers a false impression of the seriousness of the disease only one week into the crisis. The boundaries of normality soon shifted in the coming weeks as deaths continued to mount across Tacoma. A Ledger article from November 11th was titled "Influenza Ban May Rise Soon: Situation Continues to Improve-Only Four Deaths Reported Sunday." Once again, the article claims that no new cases were reported and that the cities of Seattle and Portland were planning to open soon, anticipating the potential reopening of

 ⁵⁶ "Theaters are Closed to Prevent Epidemic," *Tacoma Daily Ledger*, October 8, 1918, NewsBank.
⁵⁷ Ibid.

⁵⁸ "All Schools are Ordered to Close," *Tacoma Daily Ledger*, October 10, 1918, NewsBank.

⁵⁹ "Influenza Here is now Waning," *Tacoma Daily Ledger*, October 14, 1918, NewsBank.

Tacoma.⁶⁰ This prediction of Tacoma's soon return to normalcy proved accurate, as shortly after the armistice of the First World War, however, all restrictions ended. In total, influenzarestriction policies were only maintained in Tacoma for five weeks.

All influenza bans were lifted on November 14th, an event that was proudly proclaimed by the *Tacoma Daily Ledger*. The article announced the openings of schools, churches, and theatres well before the mayor's request that citizens monitor their health and self-quarantine so that mandatory restrictions would not have to be reinstated.⁶¹ For Tacoma, this was a time of celebration, with the end of World War One and the end of restrictions culminating together as the second wave of influenza slowly faded away. Riddel never closed the city again, even as a third wave came in January. Nonetheless, the mayor included special slides within movie theatres to inform those about the third wave, maintaining the same health advice given months before, even as the deaths were mounting throughout the city.⁶²



⁶⁰ "Influenza Ban May Rise Soon," *Tacoma Daily Ledger*, November 11, 1918, NewsBank.

⁶¹ "Lifting of Ban Comes Tomorrow," *Tacoma Daily Ledger*, November 13, 1918, NewsBank.

⁶² "Asks Theaters to Help Check 'Flu," *Tacoma Daily Ledger*, January 24, 1919, NewsBank.

*Figure 2: A flag unfurling celebrating the armistice signing on November 11th, on Tacoma's Perkins building. The crowd openly defied influenza restrictions to attend.*⁶³

The Pierce County Medical Society

The Pierce County Medical Society (PCMS) of Tacoma was a collection of doctors who worked throughout Pierce County. Headquartered in Tacoma, they hosted the previously described meeting on October 8th. From there, these doctors worked hard to aid those within Tacoma through the disease process, trying their best to help those afflicted by the pandemic. This was not a black-and-white affair, as these doctors were limited both by the medicine of the time and a complicated contagion with many effects.

The doctors immediately treated influenza cases, and upon meeting on October 22nd, the doctors shared their results. At this time, there was almost no consensus on what treatments had the most merit, and all types of medicines or remedies were used on patients. The doctors were split into two main camps: those who used traditional medicines and remedies, and those attempting to utilize the newest means of treatment available. One traditionalist was Dr. T. F. Smith, who with a half-century of experience asserted that the best treatments were Dover's powder and quinine.⁶⁴ Dover's powder was a conventional medicine from the eighteenth century containing powdered opium and ipecacuanha, and quinine is an anti-parasitic of similar age.⁶⁵ Dr. Smith also disregarded the influenza serum, an emerging proto-vaccine inoculator that other

⁶³ Celebrating the Armistice agreements in Tacoma, November 11, 1918, 1918, photograph, Tacoma Public Library, <u>https://www.tacomalibrary.org/blogs/post/celebrating-the-armistice-agreements-in-tacoma-november-11-1918/</u>.

⁶⁴ Minutes, October 22, 1918, Medical Society, 1.

⁶⁵ William Osler, "Thomas Dover, M.B. (of Dover's Powder), Physician and Buccaneer: [Excerpt]," *Academic Medicine* 82, no.9 (September 2007): 880, <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/ACM.0b013e318132f0ad</u>; Jane Achan et al., "Quinine, an Old Anti-Malarial Drug in a Modern World: Role in the Treatment of Malaria," *Malaria Journal* 10, no.1 (May 2011): 144, <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1475-2875-10-144</u>.

society doctors had been utilizing with some patients.⁶⁶ Another well-practiced physician Dr. Whitnall, who was in Chicago in 1890 during its influenza crisis, also deemed the serum to be of no use.⁶⁷ Like Dr. Smith, he recommended Dover's powder along with commenting that the current pandemic was half as severe as Chicago's 1890 crisis.⁶⁸ On the other less traditional side of the PCMS were Dr. S. W. Mowers and Dr. Miles, who utilized influenza serums with their patients for treatment. With this being said, however, only Dr. Mowers was recorded foreseeing the potential long-term use of serum, as he acknowledged Seattle and Bremerton's extensive use of the treatment.⁶⁹

Aside from the discourse between these two camps on the best methods of treatment, members of the society jointly acknowledged the dangers presented by the practice of home remedies by patients. Dr. Cameron made one such assessment, claiming that patients were harming themselves with at-home sprays of Dobell's solution in the nose and throat.⁷⁰ He recommended that all the present physicians warn patients against this practice.⁷¹ This was one of many alternative preparatory methods that medical professionals had to work against during the influenza crisis, as many citizens turned to any method possible to combat the flu on their own accord. These Pierce County doctors, even among their peers at PCMS, did not come to a medical consensus on what provided the best care for their patients.

The lack of medical consensus was again exemplified in mid-January after another

- ⁶⁹ Ibid., 2.
- ⁷⁰ Ibid.
- ⁷¹ Ibid., 2.

⁶⁶ Minutes, October 22, 1918, Medical Society, 2.

⁶⁷ Ibid.

⁶⁸ Ibid., 1-2.

meeting with the health officials of Camp Lewis and Pierce County doctors. The opinions of the military doctors made the discussions around proper remedies more convoluted. During the subsequent meeting of January 28th many of the doctors present once again disagreed on the best treatments, and accusations of medical "pessimism" were made against doctors of the PCMS and Camp Lewis alike.⁷² This lack of cohesion between doctors was acknowledged in their next meeting on February 11th. A member of the society stated that "…the report of the secretary at our last meeting showed most divergent views in relation to influenza, in regard to best treatment, and he hoped it would not be published, as it would give the public a lack of confidence in our profession."⁷³ This disagreement seemingly continued into the coming months as the third and fourth waves of influenza hit the region. However, meeting transcripts do not record further debate over influenza treatments in the following months after February. Unfortunate as this dispute was, the PCMS still tried its hardest to adequately treat those suffering from influenza and subsequent pneumonia with the knowledge of the time.

The continuous lack of agreement among physicians regarding the best treatment for influenza subsequently left space for companies and medical outsiders to recommend treatments through the media. One such article in the *Tacoma Daily Ledger* from mid-December claims that this epidemic is just the normal "grip" and can be treated effectively at home.⁷⁴ This article explains that mother nature is the only true "cure," and that to aid in fighting influenza one should get Dover's powder and quinine from a physician, rest in bed, and apply Vick's VapoRub

⁷² Minutes, January 28, 1919, Medical Society, 2-3.

⁷³ Ibid., 4.

⁷⁴ "Spanish Influenza—Just Grip Camouflaged Under a New Name," *Tacoma Daily Ledger*, December 16, 1918, NewsBank.

for "relieving congestion within."⁷⁵ Even though many patients died in the care of doctors, many tried old and new treatments for influenza victims to see what worked best, giving people the idea that bedrest, Dover's powder, and Vick's alone were enough to combat influenza was dangerous.

This trend of early twentieth-century alt-medicine continued into the following year, as the article "Fighting the Influenza" claimed that the practice of "common sense medicine" could save you from influenza.⁷⁶ Such medicines were explained as bowel purgatives, Anuric (described as an antiseptic tablet for the bladder, kidneys, and intestines to rid of toxins), and iron and herbal tonics to help fight against influenza.⁷⁷ Once again, in the absence of cohesive medical authority, alt-health was able to use the media as a vehicle to pull the citizens of Tacoma into these alternative practices during this crisis. The number of people who followed this advice is unknown, but the fact that such claims were sent to all readers alongside statewide news and statements by the mayor was dangerous, to say the least. It is unknown how many of these remedies were purchased or used. To some degree, however, the susceptibility of people to athome remedies is known as the PCMS doctors acknowledged the potential risk to patients using "remedies" such as Dobell's solution.⁷⁸

The doctors of the PCMS also had another problem; the retention of local doctors by the military. Many doctors had enlisted as medics or field physicians in the Medical Corps when the United States entered the First World War. With the signing of the armistice and the slow demobilization of the U.S. military, groups like the PCMS figured that such enlisted doctors

⁷⁵ "Spanish Influenza—Just Grip," Tacoma Daily Ledger,

⁷⁶ "Fighting the Influenza," *Tacoma Daily Ledger*, January 24, 1919, NewsBank.

⁷⁷ Ibid.

⁷⁸ Minutes, October 22, 1918, Medical Society, 2.

could finally return home. However, the outbreak of influenza throughout military establishments across the world ensured that the military retained many enlisted physicians after the war ended. On November 30th, the PCMS's secretary, Dr. Gove, mailed a letter to the Surgeon General's office in Washington D.C. requesting that Dr. Joseph Kane be removed from enlistment and returned home to his family and practice in Tacoma.⁷⁹ The society's request was not granted by the military. On the contrary, the Office of the Surgeon General responded:

...concerning Captain Joseph P. Kane, Medical Corps, the Surgeon General directs me to inform you that officers of the Medical Department who were appointed for the period of the existing emergency are being discharged as rapidly as their services can be spared... and it is regretted this office is therefore unable to give any assurance that the action desired will be had in the case of Captain Kane.⁸⁰

One can imagine that the PCMS was not satisfied with this result, not only because Dr. Kane did not return to his family or practice, but because a practiced city doctor was not in Tacoma to aid in the city's current crisis.

Conclusion

Though the various public health policies of Pierce County's 1918 influenza pandemic were unprecedented in use, scope, and length, they were ultimately undermined throughout the crisis. The lack of consistency and longevity in these pandemic procedures meant that overall, their effectiveness was weakened throughout the county. The various officials and professionals tried their best to contain the spread of influenza in Pierce County. However, the mix of defiance from citizens and local governments, the premature lifting of policies during influenza's initial slowing, and the lack of medical unity impacted the feasibility of public officials being committed to unpopular policies. What occurred in 1918's Pierce County speaks of the need for

⁷⁹ Royal Gove, *Letter to the Office of the Surgeon General, United States Army*, November 30, 1918, Papers of the Pierce County Medical Society, Washington State Historical Society, Tacoma.

⁸⁰ C. W. Ayars, *Letter to Royal Gove of the Pierce County Medical Society*, December 10, 1918, Papers of the Pierce County Medical Society, Washington State Historical Society, Tacoma.

public health officials to learn from what transpired over a century ago. With the world at the "end" of our pandemic, it is ever more important to look at the past and acknowledge what was forgotten and re-learned between these two global crises.

Bibliography

Secondary Sources

- Aassve, Arnstein, Guido Alfani, Francesco Gandolfi, and Marco Le Moglie. "Epidemics and Trust: The Case of the Spanish Flu." *Health Economics* 30, no. 4 (February 8, 2021): 840–57. <u>https://doi-org.offcampus.lib.washington.edu/10.1002/hec.4218</u>.
- Achan, Jane, Ambrose O Talisuna, Annette Erhart, Adoke Yeka, James K. Tibenderana, Frederick N. Baliraine, Philip J. Rosenthal, and Umberto D'Alessandro. "Quinine, and Old Anit-Malarial Drug in a Modern World: Role in the Treatment of Malaria." *Malaria Journal* 10, no.1 (May 2011): 144. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1475-2875-10-144</u>.
- Berger, Knute. "Meet the Anthony Fauci of 1918 Washington." *Crosscut*, April 13, 2020. <u>https://crosscut.com/2020/04/meet-anthony-fauci-1918-washington</u>.
- Bristow, Nancy. American Pandemic: The Lost Worlds of the 1918 Influenza Epidemic. New York: Oxford University Press, 2012.
- Caldbick, John. "Flu in Washington: The 1918 'Spanish Flu' Pandemic." History Link.Org, March 23, 2017. <u>https://www.historylink.org/file/20300</u>.
- Denfeld, Duane. "The 13th Division Activates at Camp Lewis on July 16, 1918." History Link.Org, October 18, 2017. <u>https://historylink.org/File/20397</u>.
- Honigsbaum, Mark. "Spanish Influenza Redux: Revisiting the Mother of All Pandemics." *The Lancet* 391, no. 10164 (June 23, 2018): 2492–95. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(18)31360-6</u>.
- Martini, M., V. Gazzaniga, N.L. Bragazzi, and I. Barberis. "The Spanish Influenza Pandemic: a lesson from history 100 years after 1918." *Journal of Preventative Medicine and Hygiene* 60, no. 1 (March 2019): 64-67. <u>10.15167/2421-4248/jpmh2019.60.1.1205</u>.
- McHugh, Jess. "How the 1918 Pandemic Changed America, from Women's Rights to Germaphobia." *The Washington Post*, November 13, 2022. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/history/2022/11/13/1918-flu-pandemic-women-science/</u>.
- Morens, David M., Jeffery K. Taubenberger, Gregory K. Folkers, and Anthony S. Fauci. "An Historical Antecedent of Modern Guidelines for Community Pandemic Influenza Mitigation." *Public Health Reports (1974-)* 124, no. 1 (January/ February 2009): 22-25. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/25682145</u>.
- Nickol, Michaela, and Jason Kindrachuk. "A Year of Terror and a Century of Reflection: Perspectives on the Great Influenza Pandemic of 1918-1919." *BMC Infectious Diseases*

19, no. 1 (February 6, 2019). http://dx.doi.org.offcampus.lib.washington.edu/10.1186/s12879-019-3750-8.

- Osler, William. "Thomas Dover, M.B. (of Dover's Powder), Physician and Buccaneer: [Excerpt]." *Academic Medicine* 82, no. 9 (September 2007): 880. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/ACM.0b013e318132f0ad</u>.
- Rockafellar, Nancy. "'In Gauze We Trust': Public Health and Spanish Influenza on the Home Front, Seattle, 1918-1919." *The Pacific Northwest Quarterly* 111, no. 2/3 (Spring/ Summer 2020): 69-79. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/27165184</u>.
- Taubenberger, Jeffery, John Kash, and David Morens. "The 1918 Influenza Pandemic: 100 Years of Questions Answered and Unanswered." *Science Translational Medicine* 11, no. 502 (July 24, 2019). <u>https://doi.org/DOI: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aau5485</u>.

Primary Sources

- "All Schools are Ordered to Close." Tacoma Daily Ledger, October 10, 1918. NewsBank.
- "Asks Theaters to Help Check 'Flu." Tacoma Daily Ledger, January 24, 1919. NewsBank.
- Ayars, C.W. Letter to Royal Gove of the Pierce County Medical Society. Pierce County Medical Society Collection. Washington State Historical Society. December 10, 1918.
- *Buckley Banner*. "Uncle Sam's Advice on Flu." October 18, 1918. From Foothills Historical Society. (Accessed October 25, 2022).
- "Camp Quarantine to Be Off Monday." Seattle Daily Times, November 17, 1918. Newsbank.
- "City To Unmask by State Order." *Tacoma Daily Ledger*, November 12, 1918. NewsBank.
- "Gives Warning Against Influenza Spread." *Seattle Post-Intelligencer*, September 26, 1918. NewsBank.
- "Fighting the Influenza." *Tacoma Daily Ledger*, January 24, 1919. NewsBank.
- Gove, Royal. *Letter to the Office of the Surgeon General, United States Army*. Pierce County Medical Society Collection. Washington State Historical Society. November 30, 1918.
- "Influenza Ban May Rise Soon." Tacoma Daily Ledger, November 11, 1918. NewsBank.
- "Influenza Here is now Waning." Tacoma Daily Ledger, October 14, 1918. NewsBank.
- "Lifting of Ban Comes Tomorrow." Tacoma Daily Ledger, November 13, 1918. NewsBank.

- Nichols, Sam H. Session laws of the State of Washington Seventh Session. 1901. Olympia, WA: Gwin Hicks State Printer, 1901.
- Official History of the Thirteenth Division, 1918-1919. Tacoma: R.W. Hulbert, 1919. https://www2.sos.wa.gov/legacy/images/publications/sl_officialhistory/sl_officialhistory. pdf.
- "Orders All Persons to Wear Masks in Public Places." *Tacoma Daily Ledger*, November 4, 1918. NewsBank.
- Pierce County Medical Society. Papers. Washington State Historical Society, Tacoma.
- "Seattle is Ready to Fight Spread of the Influenza." *Seattle Post-Intelligencer*, October 5, 1918. NewsBank.
- "Spanish Influenza—Just Grip Camouflaged Under a New Name." *Tacoma Daily Ledger*, December 16, 1918. NewsBank.

"Theaters are Closed to Prevent Epidemic." Tacoma Daily Ledger, October 8, 1918. NewsBank.

- The Board of Trustees of the Tacoma Commercial Club and Chamber of Commerce, Tacoma. *Investigative Study on Health Conditions in Tacoma*. Tacoma, WA: 1919. Washington State Historical Society.
- United States Office of the Surgeon General. *The Medical Department of the United States Army in the World War.* Vol. 9, *Communicable and Other Diseases.* Washington D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1928.
- Washington State Board of Health. Twelfth Biennial Report Of The State Board of Health For The Years Ending September 30, 1917, and September 30, 1918. Olympia, WA: 1919. University of Michigan Library. <u>http://hdl.handle.net/2027/spo.6330flu.0014.336</u>.